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To kick off the 2022/23 season, the EAC Men’s Basketball 
team traveled to the Wildcat Den in Chinle, Arizona, to 

“host” the College of Southern Nevada. Billed primarily as a 
recruiting visit, the day-long event additionally offered EAC 
President Todd Haynie and other College dignitaries an 
opportunity to acknowledge the proud tradition of Navajo 
Nation students attending Eastern Arizona College as well as 
recognize the many alumni in attendance at the game. 

Adding to the 
festivities was the 
unexpected visit 
by Dr. Buu Nygren, 
who made his first 
official appearance 
as the newly 
elected president 
of the Navajo 
Nation at halftime, 
where he delivered 
an inspirational 
message to the 
crowd that focused 
on education 
and the need 
for improved 
infrastructure in 
their communities. 

“We are honored that President Nygren chose EAC’s 
basketball game as his first official appearance,” said President 
Haynie. “Our team received such a warm and enthusiastic 
welcome during their visit and we look forward to working with 
President Nygren and area schools for many years to come.”

The night of basketball opened with Chinle High School boys 
and girls playing intra-team games. The Gila Monsters then 
hit the floor to take on the College of Southern Nevada, which 
turned into a nail biter that EAC ultimately won, 81-80.

“It was an amazing opportunity to play in front of this crowd in 
such a high-quality arena,” said Cameron Turner, EAC head 
men’s basketball coach. “With 10 seconds to 
go, the habits we created in practice pulled us 
through to the end.”

The game was announced by local sports celebrity, L.A. 
Williams, who is the voice of the Phoenix Suns on the Navajo 
Nation.

During their visit to Chinle, the team toured elementary schools 
in Many Farms and Tsaile to talk about bullying and the 
importance of staying in school. The young students cheered 
and held welcome signs for the Monsters as they entered 
the gymnasiums. At one assembly, the students rushed the 
court in their excitement to meet the team. Later in the day, an 
assembly was held with Chinle’s junior high and high school 
students about the importance of getting an education. EAC’s 
cheer team also met with students trying out to cheer for winter 
sports.

The Gila Monster basketball team – comprised of athletes 
from several states and countries, including Australia and the 
Netherlands – also learned about Navajo history and culture 
while touring Canyon de Chelly National Monument the day 
following the game.. 

“This was an experience our athletes will never forget,” said 
Haynie. “They were privileged to learn first-hand about the 
Navajo’s sacred beliefs and the extraordinary importance of the 
canyons. The young students at the local schools truly touched 

our athletes’ hearts and will help them become 
better role models for the rest of their lives.”

CHINLE VISIT
Men’s Basketball Team 
Visits ChinleEAC
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HOMECOMING

A Homecoming parade that began at 
Mark Allen Hall and continued down 

Stadium Avenue to John Mickelson 
Stadium kicked off events on the 
morning of October 29. A hamburger 
cookout followed that afternoon outside 
of Guitteau Gymnasium as a prelude 
to the volleyball game against Arizona 
Western. Reunion attendees filled an 
entire section of the stands as they 
cheered on the 2022 Lady Monsters. 
Following the game, alumni then had 
their own chance to get in on the action 
as the gym was opened up to any who 
wanted to play pickup matches with 
other attendees while both Coach Kay 
and Coach Hekekia looked on.

That evening, a special dinner was held 
in honor of both coaches as well as all 
of the returning alumni. Both coaches’ 
families were also in attendance. 
Coach Hekekia spoke to the group 
first, followed by Coach Kay, and then 
the floor opened up for any and all 
who wanted to share fun or touching 
memories. A great deal of laughter was 
accompanied by a few tears as person 
after person rose to speak.  
Following the dinner, attendees 
were invited to attend the EAC Fall 
Sing presentation that evening as 
a continuation of the Homecoming 
calendar of events.  

EAC Homecoming lived up to its name in 2022 as all volleyball alumni who played for 
coaches Jerry Hekekia and Shari Kay were invited back for a weekend reunion that saw 

over 100 participants return for the fun and festivities.

EAC Homecoming Welcomes 
Volleyball  Alumni
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ALUMNOTES

 Alicia Lechtenberger ‘94, 
recently received her Doctor 
of Philosophy degree from the 
University of Nevada Las Vegas, on 
Dec. 19, 2022. Dr. Lechtenberger 
was awarded her degree during 
the Fall 2022 commencement 
ceremony held at the Thomas and 
Mack Arena on the UNLV campus. 
Lechtenberger’s original research 
covered the topic of sales 
competencies, and the impact 
competencies have on customer 
satisfaction and account profitability. 
Her research was conducted 
in the William F. Harrah College 
of Hospitality as part of the 
requirements for the degree. 
Currently, Dr. Lechtenberger lives 
in Las Vegas with her two sons, 
Jordan and Peyton.  She is also 

employed full-time at International 
Gaming Technology (IGT) in Las 
Vegas, Nevada, where she manages 
corporate casino accounts. IGT 
contributed to her tuition and 
assisted by providing a customer 
database for surveys needed to 
complete the research.
Dr. Lechtenberger plans to expand 
her research into gender studies 
and is currently teaching part-time at 
her new alma mater, the University of 
Nevada Las Vegas. 

Following his graduation from 
Eastern Arizona College, Derrick 
Maultsby ‘14 attended the 
University of Arkansas at Pine 
Bluff to continue his football career. 
However, following an injury he 
medically retired from football and 
ultimately received his bachelor’s 
degree from Indiana University of 
Pennsylvania, where he graduated 
magna cum laude. Derrick then 
received his law degree from 
Duquesne University School of 
Law. As a practicing attorney in the 
Pittsburgh office of Frost Brown 
Todd LLP, Derrick has been named 
to Pittsburgh’s 30 under 30, the 
Legal Intelligencer’s Lawyers on the 

Fast Track, and a Trailblazer in the 
Law by American Lawyer Magazine. 
Recently Derrick received the 
Young Alumni Award from Indiana 
University of Pennsylvania for his 
professional and community efforts. 
Derrick and Indiana University of 
Pennsylvania recently launched 
the Maultsby Diversity in the 
Law Scholarship with the goal of 
increasing the number of black 
attorneys in the United States.

Dr. Kaleb Valdez, ’10 is grateful 
for the values he learned from his 
grandfather, former EAC instructor 
and Dean of Instruction, Ron Keith, 

MONSTER

Alumni!
Tell us what’s new!

Send your information to: 
Alumnotes - EAC Alumni Association

615 N. Stadium Ave.
Thatcher, AZ 85552

or by e-mail at: alumni@eac.edu

ALUMNI

Alicia Lechtenberger ‘94

Derrick Maultsby ‘14
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ALUMNOTES

especially the value of seeking an 
education. It was this core belief that 
initially led him to attend Eastern 
Arizona College. 

During his time at EAC, Kaleb 
earned two degrees: one in foreign 
languages and the other in business 
administration. He then went on to 
complete his bachelor’s degree at 
BYU-Hawaii, and at the Jerusalem 
Center for Near Eastern Studies. 
His time spent in Jerusalem laid the 
foundation for his lifelong interest in 
Middle Eastern culture. He also has 
had the opportunity to participate in 
archaeological excavations around 
the world, including the Temple 
Mount at Jerusalem.

In 2018, Kaleb completed his 
doctorate in chiropractic with an 
interest primarily in pregnancy and 
pediatric neurology. Armed with 
his education and experience, 
he launched a clinic in Dallas/Ft. 
Worth that functioned as a teaching 
program for other chiropractors. 
He also had the opportunity to 

teach seminars internationally for a 
number of years. 

In 2020, Kaleb returned to Thatcher 
to serve as the Gila Valley’s “baby 
chiropractor.” He was also inspired 
to write a book on the national infant 
formula crisis, birth interventions, 
and their effects on breastfeeding 
and postpartum outcomes. The 
book became a best-seller in six 
categories, including pregnancy, 
infant parenting, and breastfeeding. 
He is now a speaker and consultant 

on what he calls “connected birth,” 
and in supporting  mothers in their 
choice regarding birthing and 
feeding their babies.

Dr. Valdez currently sits on the 
board of directors for two non-profit 
organizations: Bridle Up Hope, an 
equine therapy group he helped 
to organize in 2012, and Reach 
Out Cambodia, which supports 
children’s homes and education 
initiatives in Southeast Asia. He has 
worked with farmers in Western 
Africa to end child labor in the Ivory 
Coast, rescuing 900 children from 
the cacao plantations through an 
organization called WellAfrica, 
and empowering Congolese 
entrepreneurs with his efforts in 
Congo Entraide. He also helped 
found The Tuvalu Project, an 
education and healthcare initiative 
to help the sinking island nation 
in the South Pacific. He recently 
relocated to South Jordan, Utah, 
where he resides with his best friend 
and their dog, Alta.

ALUMNOTES

Dr. Kaleb Valdez

EAC Campus Store
Get your gear at the EAC online 
Campus Store!
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DONORS

Donors of $50,000 or More
Cobre Valley Regional Medical 		
	 Center
MHA Foundation

Donors of $10,000 or More
Anonymous
Mrs. Zora Bingham
Mr. Chris Daman
Eastern Arizona Hispanic Heritage 	
	 Corp.
Mt. Graham Regional Medical  		
	 Center Foundation

Donors of $1,000 or More
A C Storage LLC
Air Methods Corporation
Mrs. Holly Alexander
Mr. Matthew Bailey
Bayacan, LLC
Mr. & Mrs. William J. & Retha Bone
Mr. & Mrs. Robert V. D. Booth, Jr.
Mr. Dale Borror
Mr. & Mrs. Keith & Kathleen Crockett
Dr. & Mrs. Nicholas & Nykell Elkins
Kainoa’s Hawaiian Grill , LLC
KDG Real Estate, LLC
Mrs. Connie Keith
Mr. George Lord
Dr. Robbin Mac Donald
Michelle Wilson Agency
Pizza Edge ‑ Chinle
Pizza Edge ‑ Pinon, Inc.
Pizza Edge ‑ Tuba City, Inc.
Mr. & Mrs. F. Dennis & Migdalia 		
	 Roberts
Safford Rotary Club
Silver Ventures
Jerry Slightom, Ph. D.
Lt. Col. Susan Turley

Donors of $500 or More
Mrs. Connie Callaway
Mr. & Mrs. Geoff & Jennifer DeSpain
Elite Eye Care Center
Ms. Joyce Flamm
Mr. & Mrs. Robert & Mary Ann 		
	 Gilliland
Mr. & Mrs. Philip & Janice Kerwin
Mr. & Mrs. David & Carol Konopnicki
Mr. & Mrs. James & Mackenzie Pryor
Dr. & Mrs. Bill & Claudia Reed
Mr. & Mrs. Ron & Louise Tolman
Mr. & Mrs. Ronnie & Pat Weaver

Donors of $250 or More
Mr. & Mrs. Keith & Charlotte 		
	 Alexander
Ms. Heather Augenstein

Mr. Matt Bingham
Mr. & Mrs. Scott & Renon Bryce
Patricia Castaneda
Mr. Carey Cleland
Dr. & Mrs. Mark & LaFaunda Curtis
Mr. George E. Ecks & Ms. Patricia 	
	 Higgins
Dr. Carol Ellsworth
Ms. Judy Farley
Ms. Alma Flores
Mr. & Mrs. Michael & Karen Fox
Mrs. Connie Grossarth
Pres. & Mrs. Todd & Shalay Haynie
Mr. & Mrs. Kris & Stacie McBride
Mr. & Mrs. Randy & Susan Norton
Mr. & Mrs. Edward & Sherli Skinner
Dr. & Mrs. Gary & Bettie Sorensen
Mrs. Marianne Totman
Wells Fargo Community Support 	
	 Campaign
Mr. & Mrs. William & Patti Wren

Donors of $100 or More
Anonymous
Mr. & Mrs. William & Jenny Aker
Mrs. Bonnie Britton
Mrs. Marva Bryce
Mrs. Fay Butterfield
Mr. Dick Chandler
Mr. & Mrs. Daniel & Deanna Cluff
Mr. Manuel Cruz
Mrs. Myrna Curtis
Mr. & Mrs. Robert & Patti Dallas
Yvonne Dallas
Mr. & Mrs. William & Julia Ellena
Mr. & Mrs. Kent & Kay Ellett
Mr. Ferrell Fish
Mr. & Mrs. Phil & Sharon Foster
Mr. & Mrs. Scott & Sabrina Freestone
Mrs. Nathalene Green
Mr. Fred Gunter
Mrs. Phyllis Fraley Hamilton
Mr. & Mrs. Leon & Brittany Johnson
Mr. & Mrs. Dan & Chris Kucharski
Mr. & Mrs. Henry & Paulette LeBlanc
Mr. & Mrs. Henry & Paulette LeBlanc
Ms. Sara Lemley
Mr. Bill Lewers
Mr. & Mrs. Phil & Kay Martin
Mrs. Elaine Mattice
Mr. & Mrs. Charles & Viola Maxwell
Ms. Kate McCluskey
Dr. & Mrs. Paul & Tina McMaster
Mr. & Mrs. Bill & Nancy Mitchell
Mrs. Deanna Moeller
Mr. & Mrs. Randy & Vivian 		
	 Montgomery
Mrs. Betty Norton
Mr. & Mrs. Brooks & Golda Norton

Mr. & Mrs. Joe & Linda Ochoa
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas & Amy Ollerton
Mr. & Mrs. Raymond & Kimberly Orr
Mr. & Mrs. Kevin & Jody Peck
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas & Lisa Pifer
Ms. Chalene Preston
Mr. Larry Rapier & Mrs. Jennie Lou 	
	 Woolsey
Rhodes Enterprises LLC
Mr. & Mrs. Ned & Kimberly Rhodes
Dr. & Mrs. Robert & Donna Richman
Mr. Archie Riehle
Ms. Norah Riniolo
Mr. & Mrs. Ralph & Mary Selensky
Mr. & Mrs. Tony & Debbie Selover
Mr. & Mrs. Kurt & Molly Steffens
Mr. & Mrs. Gordon & Carolyn Stewart
Mr. Donn Taylor
Mr. Darrell Thompson
Mr. & Mrs. Jerome & Susie 		
	 Thompson
Mr. & Mrs. David & Kristie Udall
Mr. Spencer Udall
Mr. & Mrs. Heston & Melissa Welker
Mr. & Mrs. John & Michelle Welker
Mr. Jerry West
Mr. Michael Whitmore
Mr. & Mrs. Ron & Vickie Winkel
Rev. & Mrs. J. Philip & Carolyn 		
	 Wogaman
Mr. & Dr. Ballard & Susan Wood
Mr. & Mrs. Glenn & Linda Woods

$1 or More
Anonymous 
Mr. & Mrs. Ray & Cathy Bigler
Mr. & Mrs. James & Arlene Bright
Mr. & Mrs. Nelson & Dora Butler
Ms. Timilie Carragher
Mr. Daniel Cavanagh
Mr. & Mrs. Peter & Charmaine 		
	 Chidester
Mr. A. J. Clark
Dr. & Mrs. Nathan & Hyla Cline
Mr. Donald Cole
Dr. & Mrs. Eric & Tonka Curtis
Mr. Scott Dahl
Deseret Book Company
Ms. Rebecca Hess
Mr. & Mrs. Buddy & Glenda Jones
Mr. & Mrs. Larry & Opal Judd
Mr. & Mrs. Jay & Aubrey Larson
Mr. & Mrs. Erik & Crystal Lehmann
Mr. & Mrs. Christopher & Heather 	
	 Lentz
Dr. & Mrs. Patrick & Geraldine Lukens
Mr. Ray Luster
Mr. & Mrs. Trae & Stacy Morris
Ms. Tammy Powers

Mr. & Mrs. Ryan & Shannon Rapier
Mr. & Mrs. Jamie & Christine Ratzken
Mr. & Mrs. Matthew & Candace 		
	 Skousen
Mrs. Jessica Slan
Mr. & Mrs. Craig & Christie Smith
Mr. & Mrs. Clifford & Cynthia 		
	 Thompson
Mr. William Toben
Mr. & Mrs. Brooks & Suzette Udall
Mr. & Mrs. Patrick & Donna Warren
Mr. & Mrs. Darrin & Michelle Webb
Mr. & Mrs. Aaron & Janel Westerfield
Mr. & Mrs. Stephen & Kathleen Wire

Foundations
Arizona Community Foundation
Freeport McMoRan Copper & Gold 	
	 Foundation
MHA Foundation
Mt. Graham Regional Medical  		
	 Center Foundation
Northern Trust Company
Valley of the Sun Chapter, United Way
Wells Fargo Foundation Educational 
Matching Gift Program

Gift-In-Kind
Freeport-McMoRan – Safford
Paul Overson
Pearce Machine

In Honor of...
Holly Bailey
Myrna J. Curtis
Jackie N. Mertes
Dudley S. Welker

In Memory of...
Taylor J. Auwen
Herbert Greg Brockmeier
Dorine L. Chancellor
Paul Cueto
Brooks Curtis
Rosa E. Dallas
Garry M. Fyffe
William E. Griffin
Norma J. Huish
Analee Hunsaker
Jason Kerwin
Rose Layton
Vivian P Lord
Nayda V. Luster
Dennis J. Martin
Alta T. Peck
Alberta Rapier
Debbie Welker

EAC Foundation Donors
We greatly appreciate the individuals and organizations listed below for helping us continue to make a difference in the lives of 
more than 100 students each year. The following donations were received between July 1, 2022 and December 31, 2022.



Thank You.
Your stamp 

adds to  
your gift.



YES, I want to invest in the future of a student at Eastern Arizona College!

Enclosed is my gift of:   $1,000     $500	   $100	    Other $________

Please charge my tax deductible donation of  $_________________  
to my   	    Visa	    Mastercard

Card Number _______ - _______ - _______ - _______ Expiration Date_______

Cardholder Signature ________________________________________________

Name __________________________________________________________________

Address ______________________________________________________________

City ______________________________ State ______________ Zip ____________

Phone ________________________________________________________________

Email _________________________________________________________________

Many employers match gifts made by their employees, retirees and 
spouses. If your employer matches or you’d like us to check, please  
list employer:

______________________________________________________________________

I would prefer my tax deductible donation support to go to:

	   The general scholarship fund

	   A specific program at Eastern _______________________

  �Please contact me about the benefits of donating appreciated  
assets, life-income gifts or other estate planning.
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IN MEMORIAM
Nick E. Gardea, ’42 – July 5, 2022

Colleen Lynette Isbell Murphy, ’10 – July 7, 2022

James E. Rex, ’62 – July 7, 2022

Marvin Victor Jr, ’05 – July 7, 2022

Savina R. Jordon Molina, ’85 – July 8, 2022

Joy C. Cluff Thomas, ’60 – July 9, 2022

Marvin Victor, ’05 – July 9, 2022

Letha G. Larson Burrell,’46 – July 17, 2022

Perry W. Priest, ’04 – July 18, 2022

Roy R. Williams, ’81 – July 19, 2022

Charles “Chuck” R. Trammell, ’76 – July 22, 2023

Elizabeth M. Willkett,’13 – July 22, 2022 

William W. “Peaches” Martin, ’60 – July 22, 2022

Tiffany J. Harvey, ’13 – July 25, 2022

Rosemary A. Aguilar Marquez, ’75 – July 26, 2022

Donna M. Allred Sheffield, ’56 – July 30, 2022

Dale P. Earven, ’71 – July 31, 2022

John S. Beamon, ’79 – August 2, 2022

Cherita J. Williams,’12 – August 9, 2022

David P. Shaw, ’85 – August 10, 2022

Edward M. Claridge, ’56 – August 10, 2022

Edward “Ed” B. Maloy, ’73 – August 12, 2022

George L. Gould, ’83 – August 16, 2022

Alta T. Lines Peck, ’56 – August 17, 2022

Dan F. Dersam, ’77 – August 27, 2022

James R. Hoyle, ’92 – August 27, 2022

Juanita “Jenny” F. Venegas Ong, ’70 – August 27, 2022

Brian K. Moore, ’89 – August 30, 2022

Milton T. Aul, ’73 – September 1, 2022

Betty L. Boling Acosta, ’64 – September 2, 2022

Jose M. Pinedo, ’04 – September 3, 2022

Warner L. Mattice, ’74 – September 4, 2022

Joseph W. Warner, ’64 – September 5, 2022

Gloria Gray Turley, ’59 – September 6, 2022

Dennis A. Flatt, ’62 – September 9, 2022

Bobbie J. Brown Ford, ’90 – September 10, 2022

Thomas V. Gentry,’69 – September 11, 2022

Thad A. Allen, ’62 – September 12, 2022

Dr. Dorine Chancellor/Former Faculty/Administrator – 
September 13, 2022

Edith Cluff Nelson,’49 – September 13, 2022 

Dixie L. Richardson Powell, ’43 – September 14, 2022

Charles E. Brandon, ’75 – September 15, 2022

Monty R. Harris, ’72 – September 20, 2022

Alford Joe Turner, Sr, ’86 – September 21, 2022

Linda D. Hancock Boren, ’61 – September 24, 2022

William Bruce Stanfield/Former Administrator – 

September 28, 2022

Brian K. Moore, ’89 – September 30, 2022

Terril K. Palmer, ’68 – September 30, 2022

Linda Taylor Moore, ’61 – October 4, 2022

Verna M. Pitts Dunagan, ’63 – October 6, 2022

Reef P. Kelly, ’46 – October 24, 2022

Lelani K. Upshaw, ’13 – October 25, 2022

Richard R. Moreno, ’95 – October 25, 2022

H. Greg Brockmeier, ’69 – November 3, 2022

Steven K. Dodge, ’69 –November 5, 2022

James F. Hallsted, ’92 – November 9, 2022

Charles W. McFaddin, ’68 – November 11, 2022

Joann Follett Mortensen, ’60 – November 12, 2022

Levin B. Ferrin,’41 – November 14, 2022

Bethany L. Oldham. ’09 – November 19, 2022

Nevelyn L. Cordell Nelson, ’04 – November 20, 2022

Daniel Parker, ’69 – November 23, 2022

William “Bill” E. Griffin, ’69 – November 23, 2022

Robert D. Watson, ’53 – November 25, 2022

Carol H. Layton Jensen, ’54 – November 27, 2022

Marcy Odette Joe, ’13 – November 27, 2022

Kristi R. Ferguson Brown, ’00 – November 29, 2022

Catherine Olsen Kinnard, ’57 – November 30, 2022

Richard P. Huff, ’99 – November 30, 2022

Dorothy M. Hall Saunders, ’49 – December 1, 2022

Jeanette Dee Noble, ’20 – December 6, 2022

Percy Via III, ’11 – December 12, 2022

William E. Meagher, ’71 – December 18, 2022

Bertha N. Burdette, ’11 - December 21, 2022

Shannon P. Williams, ’97 – December 22, 2022

Edwin B. Webb, ’59 – December 23, 2022

Marjorie C. Wheelock Bryce,’53 – December 26, 2022

Bill C. Spradlin,’56 – December 27, 2022

Clydella Larson Beals, ’60 – December 27, 2022

Derek J. Kinney, ’91 – December 30, 2022

Imogene Jensen Carpenter,’47 – December 30, 2023

Carol Williams Turnbull, ’52 – December 31, 2022

Presented  by

In  Memoriam
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